
Design Criteria Change: Freeway to Rolling Rural 
What it states in the DEIS (03/07/12): “The build alternatives would be controlled-access highways and 

were conceptually designed using the MaineDOT design criteria for freeways.  (pg. s7-s9)” 

“Design criteria for freeways” is further mentioned on pages s12, s13, s14, 42, 45, 49, & 53. 

Prior to the DEIS, the MDOT was discussing using a “Rolling Rural” design: 
This is a memo entered into the official project file for the connector study. It 

describes estimated reductions in cost that can be achieved by “using a 

rolling design”. It is dated 01/30/12. 

 

What is a “rolling design”? According to MDOT Commissioner David 

Bernhardt and MDOT Chief Engineer Ken Sweeney, Rt. 9 is an example of a 

rolling rural design and has been re-built over the years to those standards 

(Email communication from Carol Woodcock of Senator Susan Collins’ office 

describing her meeting with Mr. Bernhardt & Mr. Sweeney in early April 2013). 

 

Other than that, I cannot find mention of this exact term anywhere, not even 

in the National or State Standards—Highway Design Guides. Those 

documents indicate that Rolling appears to reference Terrain (Definitions) 

under Vertical Alignment guidelines. Rural appears to relate to Functional 

Class: Urban Freeway, Rural, Arterial, Collector, Local. 

This is a letter sent to the 

MDOT by their 

consultant, describing 

estimates for a reduction 

in cost based on 

changing the design 

criteria. It is dated 

12/06/11. 

 

“We understand the DOT 

would like, following the 

conclusion of the NEPA 

process, for the preferred 

alternative to be 

developed using rolling 

criteria.” 

This is an email sent to the MDOT by their 

consultant, describing reasons for continued use 

of Rt. 9. It is dated 01/18/12. 

“The DOT took another hard look at Route 9.” 

“In consideration of the status of available 

funding, now and in foreseeable future, the DOT 

‘rightsized’ the project…” 



Design Year Change: 2030 to 2035 
The DEIS briefly discusses the change in design year and the 

reasons why, on pages s5 and 9: “With the recent economic 

downturn and increase in the price of gas, traffic in the study 

area has not grown as fast as previously thought.” 

 

Pg. 19 of the DEIS: “The MaineDOT took new traffic counts in 

the study area in 2006 and truck counts on Route 178 at 

Route 9 in August 2008. The MaineDOT reported the results 

of these traffic counts in the EIS and revised the traffic 

projections for the area for 2010 and 2035 using these more 

recent traffic counts and its statewide travel-demand traffic 

model.” 

This is a memo acquired as part of the FOAA I personally 

pursued with MDOT in December 2012. This memo was 

also in the FOAA the town received (pg. 221, 332). 

 

“Given that the current design-year projection for the I-

395/Route 9 Transportation Study is currently 2030 and 

anticipated construction of the preferred alternative is 

unlikely until the 2013-15 time period, consideration has 

been given to extending the design-year to 2035.” 

 

The memo continues on to state that traffic volumes were 

reviewed and projections revised. 

As stated above, traffic counts were taken in 

2006 and August 2008. The reasons for the 

change are economic downturn, and 

increase in price of gas (or, apparently, 

anticipated construction timeline). 

 

Gas prices have increased over time. 

Consumer Price Index - Average Price Data         

Original Data Value         
Source: US Dept. of Labor—Bureau of Labor Statistics         
Series Id: APU000074714         
Area: U.S. city average         
Item: Gasoline, unleaded regular, per gallon/3.785 liters 

        
Years: 2003 to 2013         
              

Year Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Annual 

2003 $1.47 $1.64 $1.75 $1.66 $1.54 $1.51 $1.52 $1.63 $1.73 $1.60 $1.54 $1.49 $1.59 
2004 $1.59 $1.67 $1.77 $1.83 $2.01 $2.04 $1.94 $1.90 $1.89 $2.03 $2.01 $1.88 $1.88 
2005 $1.82 $1.92 $2.07 $2.28 $2.22 $2.18 $2.32 $2.51 $2.93 $2.79 $2.34 $2.19 $2.30 
2006 $2.32 $2.31 $2.40 $2.76 $2.95 $2.92 $3.00 $2.99 $2.59 $2.27 $2.24 $2.33 $2.59 
2007 $2.27 $2.29 $2.59 $2.86 $3.13 $3.05 $2.96 $2.78 $2.79 $2.79 $3.07 $3.02 $2.80 
2008 $3.05 $3.03 $3.26 $3.44 $3.76 $4.07 $4.09 $3.79 $3.70 $3.17 $2.15 $1.69 $3.27 
2009 $1.79 $1.93 $1.95 $2.06 $2.27 $2.63 $2.54 $2.63 $2.57 $2.56 $2.66 $2.62 $2.35 
2010 $2.73 $2.66 $2.78 $2.86 $2.87 $2.74 $2.74 $2.75 $2.70 $2.80 $2.85 $2.99 $2.79 
2011 $3.09 $3.17 $3.55 $3.82 $3.93 $3.70 $3.65 $3.63 $3.61 $3.47 $3.42 $3.28 $3.53 
2012 $3.40 $3.57 $3.87 $3.93 $3.79 $3.55 $3.45 $3.71 $3.86 $3.79 $3.49 $3.33 $3.64 
2013 $3.35 $3.69            

The economic downturn however, took the sharpest turn for the worse in September 2008, which is 

after when these traffic counts were collected. September 2008 is when the stock market plunged, 

Lehman Brothers crumbled, the Federal government took over Fannie and Freddie, President Bush 

signed the first bailout into law, and so forth. 

Lastly, an observation of timeline details: 
• Carol Woodcock, of Senator Susan Collins’ office, submitted a series of questions to the MDOT on January 9, 2012. 

• The MDOT responded to all 41 questions on January 18, 2012, referring throughout to a study design year of 2030. 

• The DEIS (dated March 2012) states a design year of 2035. 

• The above traffic memo is dated January 11, 2012 and makes official the design year change to 2035. 

 

Did the change in design year get lost in the jumble? 



Benefit to Cost Ratio & Analysis part 1 
“The estimated construction costs of alternatives include the costs of preliminary engineering, construction engineering, utility relocation, 

acquisition of property for right-of-way, and mitigating environmental impacts. The costs of the build alternatives would range between 

approximately $61 million and $81 million (in 2011 dollars).” (DEIS pg. s15-s18) 

Benefits are calculated at $61,424,195 as shown here. 

The cost has now changed to $61 million and I have not found where the 

$1,160,000 has gone. 

The benefits calculation does not include jobs creation, transportation benefits 

beyond the study year, or long term maintenance (pg. 277 FOAA). Given those 

missing items, the calculated Benefit to Cost ratio is 1.1 according to this 

document. 

1.1 is achieved by using the Average Annual Equivalents numbers (rounded up 

from 1.077). Using the bottom-line figure Sum of Present Values, the B/C is 

1.007 

When one examines the calculated amount of cost of construction, reduced 

mathematically by one-third, and compare to the established benefit amount 

of $61,424,195 then one comes up with a B/C of 0.988. 

The MDOT acknowledges in an email that adjusting the discount rate can 

create a more favorable BCR (pg. 277 FOAA). 

01/13/2012: This is an email from Chief Engineer Ken Sweeney 

to Project Manager Russ Charette, telling him what the costs 

should be for the alternatives. “Fill in the range of cost 

alternatives...Low should be no greater than $65 M ..you decide 

High.” 

01/20/2012: Email thread between Mr. Sweeney and Mr. 

Charette. Mr. Sweeney stated he needed to see the cost 

estimates from the consultant first before drafting a memo to 

the file as requested by Mr. Charette (pg. 640 FOAA). 

01/30/2012: Mr. Sweeney’s memo to the file (shown on “Design 

Criteria Change: Freeway to Rolling Rural” poster). He indicated 

the cost estimates could be reduced by one-third due to the 

down-design, and reducing the contingency line. 

These are the cost estimates sent to Mr. 

Sweeney, which he reviewed and 

decided to reduce by one-third, to reach 

$61 million. 
However,$93,240,000.00 ÷ 3 = $31,080,000.00 

 $93,240,000.00 - $31,080,000.00 = $62,160,000.00 

Note that the cost does not seem to 

include Mitigation. 

“The estimated construction costs of alternatives include the costs of preliminary 

engineering, construction engineering, utility relocation, acquisition of property for right-of-

way, and mitigating environmental impacts. The costs of the build alternatives would range 

between approximately $61 million and $81 million (in 2011 dollars).” (DEIS pg. s15-s18) 



Benefit to Cost Ratio & Analysis part 2 
The MDOT has performed B/C analyses before on transportation 

planning projects, such as the Wiscasset Bypass study. This is a section 

from pg. 29 of the “Wiscasset Route 1 Corridor Study Phase II 

Alternatives Analysis Supplement” dated Sept. 2009. This analysis 

includes estimated mitigation costs, and was performed by the same 

consultant as the I-395/Rt. 9 Study. 

These alternatives all show a Benefit to Cost Ratio of 2.27 or greater. 

08/01/2011: This is an email from the Project 

Manager at the time, to other MDOT staff. 

“It’s true, Ken decided the reduced lane and 100’ to 

125’ ROW width was all we needed in the foreseeable 

future so why do more. I’ve been told this project will 

be taken to the Governor as one to move forward 

even though the price tag is up there.” 

The email on the bottom half of the page reads, “I 

have been told by Judy that Management wants to 

go with the 2 lane options for the I-395 Brewer to 

Eddington connector.” 

The Wiscasset Bypass Study was terminated by the MDOT Commissioner in August 2011. 

MDOT Press Release: “The cost of building the bypass far exceeds any potential benefits to motorists and the 

communities,” said MaineDOT Commissioner David Bernhardt. “At a time when we have difficulty finding the financial 

resources to maintain our existing infrastructure, I cannot justify the expense of building a bypass around Wiscasset.” 

“Adding more miles to our transportation system in this current fiscal environment doesn’t make financial sense,” said 

Bernhardt, “Our responsibility going forward is to manage our existing infrastructure within our existing budget.” 

With current funding levels stable at best, MaineDOT concluded that the expenditure of funds on new infrastructure 

was not justifiable. 

“The long-term financial forecast for transportation funding makes it difficult to continue to spend scarce resources 

on such a large, financially unviable project,” said Bernhardt, “We are struggling to maintain the roads and bridges we 

currently have in safe and serviceable condition.” 

“A project of this magnitude requires major federal participation as well as some type of special funding from the 

state,” said Bernhardt, “We simply do not see this type of funding becoming available in the foreseeable future.” 

MDOT Letter to Bypass Task Force Members: “Our responsibility going forward is to manage our existing obligations 
within our existing budget, and to limit adding new infrastructure to that which is shown to provide overwhelming 
benefits. We know federal transportation funding will continue to decrease, and the era of special earmarks for 
transportation projects is over. 

The department has to look carefully at the potential cost and benefits of any new infrastructure being considered in 
Maine. Up until the last year, we believed that over time we could develop funding and make the case for spending 
what will be close to $100 million on this bypass, however, this is no longer possible. 

Therefore, I have concluded that the long-term financial forecast – balanced against our number one priority of 

maintaining the infrastructure we already have and the limited benefits a bypass would provide – makes it impossible 

to justify that expenditure for this project.” 



After the Fact: Changing & Moving Right-of-Way 
01/26/12: This email 

thread shows a discussion 

regarding changing the 

wording in the DEIS to 

allow MDOT to “shift/

move the Right of Way” 

and to “’tweak’ the ROW 

corridor as part of final 

design”. 

“In our discussion today 

our chief engineer 

mentioned 50 feet +/-.” 

Not only does the DEIS 

indicate that the ROW width 

would be 200ft, but that 

refinement would occur within 
the corridor. This email 

indicates they decided long 

beforehand that the ROW 

width would be 100ft to 125ft. 

These changes—both moving 

the corridor and reducing the 

ROW width—could affect 

which properties would be 

taken, and how close 

someone may end up being 

to this roadway. 

This Q&A list was sent by Senator Susan Collin’s 

office in January 2012 as previously mentioned. 

The responses from MDOT do not discuss the 

changes already in the works such as the down-

design to rolling rural or reducing the right-of-

way width (as evidenced in the August 2011 

email on the “Benefit to Cost Ratio & Analysis 

part 2” poster and the Dec. 2011 letter from the 

consultant to MDOT regarding a change to 

rolling rural design, shown on ”Design Criteria 

Change: Freeway to Rolling Rural” poster.) 

“Two lanes would be constructed and used for two-way travel within an 

approximate 200-foot-wide right-of-way.” (DEIS, pg. s9, s13, s14, 42, 45, 49, 

53) 

"During final design, the Maine DOT would continue to refine the alignment 

and its right-of-way within the preferred corridor to further avoid and 

minimize impacts to the natural, social, and economic environments and to 

coordinate with those that are affected." (DEIS, pg. 57) 



Other Interesting Tidbits 
This is a document written to the project file, outlining steps that need to 

be taken and items to be discussed. 

It is interesting to note that the FHWA liaison Mark Hasselmann does not 

think that 2B-2 meets Purpose and Need. 

MDOT and FHWA do not agree on a number of items. 

Two weeks prior to this letter to the file, there was a series of anonymous 

postings made to an online NEPA forum, outlining very similar questions 

and concerns as Mr. Hasselmann has here (pg. 129-132 FOAA). 

Mr. Hasselmann was concerned about the proposed down-design in 

number of lanes and ROW width, as he felt it would be comparing apples 

to oranges regarding all the other alternatives considered and discarded. 

Would any of those alternatives, given a smaller footprint, have had less 

adverse environmental impact, and thus be a viable option? 

Mr. Hasselmann was overruled by his superior at FHWA. 

10/12/12 email from Project Manager Russ Charette to Consultant: “We are working 

on the next department work plan and I need the estimates to include them in the 

submission that I’m working on.” 

 

10/15/12: I sent an email to Russ Charette asking about the proposed transportation 

bond at the time. I have asked multiple times about funding for this project, 

including multiple bond initiatives. I asked, “So, is the connector part of this bond or 

not? If not, has funding already been set aside for this connector? If not, has a 

funding source been identified?” In response, I received a phone call from the 

Assistant Director of the Bureau of Transportation Systems Planning, who assured 

me that he was 99.9% sure this project was not part of this bond, nor was there 

funding set aside. 

 

I have not found this project in the work plan released a couple months ago, but 

there are a number of vaguely-named projects in the plan. 

The Chief Engineer is appointed by the 

Commissioner. 

The Commissioner is appointed by the 

Governor. 


